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ST JOHNS RIVER FERRY FUNDING AD HOC COMMITTEE
MEETING MINUTES
Monday, March 12, 2012
City Council Chamber
9:30 A.M.
In Attendance:  Council  Members Bill Gulliford (Chair),  Greg Anderson, Lori Boyer, John Crescimbeni, Doyle Carter, Matt Schellenberg; Council Member Ray Holt was excused; Steve Rohan, Peggy Sidman,  Office of General Counsel; Kirk Sherman, Kyle Billy, Thomas Carter, Council Auditor’s Office; Dave Roman, Office of the Mayor; Philip Zamarron, Legislative Services; Aaron Bowman, BAE Systems; Annette Hastings, Tourist Development Council;  Nancy Rubin, JaxPort; Fred Berley, Hornblower  Maritime Services; James Bennett, FDOT;  Barbara Goodman, National Park Svc; Dennis Tracy, Visit Jax;  Chris Warren, Chamber of Commerce; Burt Watson; Ron Littlepage, Steve Patterson, Florida Times-Union, Joe Wilhelm, Financial News & Daily Record; Kevin Meerschaert, WJCT;  John Nooney;  Susan Stewart, Duval Legislative Delegation; Connie Holt, Rebeka Hagan,  Stan Johnson, James Nealis,  Executive Council Assistants; Val Bostwick, Friends of the St. Johns Ferry, Inc.;  Jackie Smith, Congressman Ander Crenshaw District Office; Andrew Miller, Public Trust; Tony Bates, Concern Taxpayers of Duval County; Marianne Marshall, State Representative Janet Adkins’ Office; Kurtis Loftus; Stephen Tocknell; Michele Olding; Penny Kamish; Chelly Schembera; John Shannon; Tom Patton; Task Force, Andre Patton; Dick Brown, Task Force; Rich Reddick, Task Force;  Mikki Baldwin, Mayport Village Civic Association;  Michele Whitley; Pat Hazouri; Judy Beaubour;  Michael Ali; Elaine Brown, Task Force; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Chair called the meeting to order at 9:40 a.m.
The Chair announced that he hoped that the meeting would evolve into brainstorming on proposals for potential funding sources to keep the St. Johns River Ferry operating.

Fred Berley, Hornblower Maritime Services-Florida, was the first speaker.  He addressed questions raised by Council Members John Crescimbeni and Matt Schellenberg at the March 8, 2012 Ad Hoc Committee meeting.  Council Member Crescimbeni questioned what appeared to be aberrant figure for ridership in the month of February 2008.  Rather than 48,636, the correct figure should have been 23,226.  
The focus of the discussion centered on funding: capital and maintenance on the one hand, and operational expenses.

Ann Huckabee, a lobbyist with experience in identifying funding sources for local governments, and Mikki Baldwin, president of the Mayport Village Civic Association, began the discussion.

There is funding available, particularly in the form of grants.  Grants entail deadlines and a number of deadlines have already come and gone.  Grants require a match.  Ms. Baldwin indicated that JaxPort was unwilling to sign on as a match agency for grants previously sought.  She indicated that JaxPort has not applied for any of the grants that have been available.  
Council Member Crescimbeni wanted to know if it was feasible to apply for a grant raised in the discussion whose deadline is March 22, 2012.  He further questioned the rationale for JaxPort’s refusal to sign on as a match agency for grants.  Nancy Rubin, spokesperson for JaxPort, replied that the Port Authority did not think that it was appropriate to sign on to a grant application as a sponsor since the Authority had decided to terminate ferry operations on September 30, 2012.

Council Member Crescimbeni wanted to know why JaxPort did not apply for grants last year.  Ms. Rubin replied that JaxPort did, in fact, apply for grants in 2011 to no avail.

Council Member Crescimbeni asked Deputy General Counsel Steve Rohan if were possible for the City of Jacksonville to facilitate a grant application?  Mr. Rohan noted that Assistant General Counsel Gayle Petrie had advised the Port not to sign on as a sponsor since the Authority had firmly decided to terminate its operation of ferry service.

The discussion continued on the grant process and prospects.  The next grants that were available were those provided by the Florida Inland Navigation District (FIND).

Council Member Greg Anderson questioned Ms. Rubin on the capital expenses that the Port Authority incurs with the ferry service operation; Council Member Lori Boyer asked Mikki Baldwin to clarify whether the ferry services’ operating losses averaged $600,000 to $700,000?

Council Member Crescimbeni expressed his disenchantment about most of the pronouncements and explanations emanating from JaxPort’s management and staff.  He asked the Council Auditor’s Office to get a legal ruling/opinion on how the City Council can affect the Port Authority’s budget.  In addition, the Council Member wants to know if the Council can revisit the issue of JaxPort raises that were recently approved.

Council Member Gulliford wanted to know if there was any potential to meet any future capital needs with any of the grants that were available.
Aaron Bowman, BAE Systems, and the County’s representative on the FIND board, noted that there was $1.3 million available for Duval County this year, though there were a number of entities vying for those funds.
The availability of a fuel grant evoked a considerable discussion.   Council Member Gulliford asked Ms. Rubin why wasn’t JaxPort aware of or going after the fuel grant if the Port Authority was serious and diligent about running the ferry service, why wouldn’t the Port Authority have gone after a grant that would have significantly reduced fuel costs for the ferry operation?  The Council Member indicated that he was unhappy with many of the Port Authority’s answers to questions raised, feeling that their responses were for public consumption.

Council Member Matt Schellenberg requested that Ms. Rubin provide the Ad Hoc Committee with the names of JaxPort board members, past and present.

Deputy General Counsel Steve Rohan said that he would meet with Assistant General Counsel Gayle Petrie to weigh what options that Council has with which to act.
Ferry passenger ticket books sold by the Authority was discussed, particularly the 40% discounts that were offered.  

A number of variables were offered to offset the ferry service’s operational costs.  Those suggestions include: a tourism tax; the fuel grant (estimated at $200,000 annually); ferry service coupon books (tickets).

It was suggested that the following be approached for possible contributions to continue the ferry service: Jacksonville Transportation Authority; surrounding counties; federal government through the National Park Service (something that Barbara Goodman, National Park Service, explained was not possible); the Beach communities; the Jacksonville Aviation Authority.

Council Member Matt Schellenberg wanted to know what the respective independent authorities spend on advertising for such undertakings as the jazz festival and Super Bowl.
Comments from the public on suggestions for sources to fund the ferry’s operating expenses included:
Kurtis Loftus:  look at ferry services around the country and see how they operate; consider a ferry service that would be strictly for passengers.

Pat Hazouri indicating that she was part of a group that is currently bringing together a host of entities such as hotels, museums, restaurants, non-profit organizations and others in the A1A Heritage Highway area to promote the St. Johns River Ferry.

Steve Tocknell of Avondale, representing the First Coast Bicycle Association, explained how vital a link the ferry service is in the East Coast Greenway system.

Rich Reddick raised the issue of the authenticity of the JaxPort’s authority to suspend ferry service.  Did JaxPort properly inform the City of its intention of unloading the ferry service?  In effect, JaxPort was closing A1A.  He wanted to know how an unelected Board can act to negatively affect communities.  Council Member Gulliford asked Deputy General Counsel Rohan to look into the matter of the Port’s providing the City with proper notice.
Council Member Lori Boyer requested that we put on the agenda for the next Ad Hoc Committee meeting the proviso that the Mayport parcel at the ferry would revert back to the City should ferry service cease.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:29 a.m.

The next scheduled meeting of the Ad Hoc Committee is Thursday, March 22, 2012.
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